S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 4th December 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister,  Mrs D Gotts, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Ms D Scott, Mr D Gerrard and Mrs M Albinson
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting on 4th September 2013:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present. 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Hire Charges: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Council had not increased Allotment Hire Charges since 2010. She confirmed that after investigation, all tenants have to be given at least one year’s notice of any changes. 

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had made enquiries into the Hire Charges which other Councils charge for Allotment Rental and stated from information provided by Sharon Fettes at the Borough Council, the charges varied from £17.57 to £100 per annum. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that as the Hire Charges had not been increased for five years, it was, after discussion suggested that they are increased to £25 from 2015. After discussion it was felt that the charging date should also change in line with other Parish Council charges to April rather than October. 

Mr Price proposed that Allotment Tenants should be charged £10 for the period 1st October 2014 to April 2015, and then from 1st April 2015, Allotment Tenants should be charged £25 annually thereafter, this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour. 
It was confirmed that all Allotment Tenants would be informed and given one year’s notice of the increase to Hire Charges.

Extra Car Park Space: Mr Narborough explained that since the corners of the Allotments had been cleared, he had received several enquires asking if the corner near to Grimston Road towards the flat roof houses could be used as a Car Parking area. Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quote from Mr Alan Garrod and explained that to strip back approximately 75 square metres of vegetation and to lay 10 tonne of 35mm road stone the cost would be £690 +VAT for labour and materials. He said that in addition there would be enough road stone within the 10 tonnes to fill five large Pot Holes on the track near to the Pond.

Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Garrod should carry out the work to provide additional Car Parking at the Allotments and that the five large Pot Holes at the Pond should be filled at a total cost of £690 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Members felt that within the renewals letters, Allotment Tenants should be informed of the various improvements which the Parish Council has made to the Allotments.

Apprentice Taking Over Maintenance: Mrs Cornwell explained that Ryan the Apprentice had indicated that he is keen to carry out extra work for the Parish Council. It was said that Mr Plummer does not wish to work at the Allotments and Ryan would be happy to take over any of Mr Plummer’s jobs and be paid for the work he does.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to Sarah Moore at the Borough Council regarding the matter and it was confirmed that the Parish Council can employ Ryan on a zero hours contract and any additional work he does can be carried out at weekends.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Ryan has been trained to operate the hedge trimmer and the mower. She said that the opportunity would be beneficial to both Ryan and the Parish Council.

Mrs Cornwell said that during the winter months the jobs would be very occasional, however she said that during the summer time perhaps Ryan could be given set hours. She said the type of work he would undertake at the Allotments would be strimming, grass and hedge cutting.

Mrs Cornwell stated that if this was something the Parish Council would like to pursue, it would mean that Ryan would have to be added to the Payroll. She confirmed at present Ryan is paid by the Borough Council. It was suggested Ryan would work on the same hourly rate as Mr Plummer.
Members commented that Ryan had been particularly keen and hard working when he had recently assisted the South Wootton in Bloom team with bulb planting. After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should employ Ryan to work at the Allotments on a zero hours contract at the same rate of pay as Mr Plummer for a trial period of three months, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough stated that all equipment used must be returned to the Parish Office Garage immediately after use. 
Village Hall:  

Repairs Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that work had started on the repairs at the Village Hall he said that the coping stones had been laid and the lead flashings had been replaced.

Mr Narborough said that he had spoken to Mr D’Aloia regarding the progress being made and Mr D’Aloia had informed him that whilst carrying out the work he had noticed that many of the tiles at the Toilet/Committee Room end of the building had hair line cracks or were broken.
It was explained that unfortunately due to the cracked tiles, water had been able to get in and the batons and felt had become rotten.  

Mr D’Aloia stated that he was unable to obtain replacement tiles as they were no longer available and said that a complete re-roof would be necessary.

Mr Narborough stated that a quote for the work had been obtained from Mr D’Aloia to strip off and clear away existing roof tiles, felt and batons and supply and fix new tiles with breathable felt and new batons for £2,895 +VAT.

After discussion, it was confirmed that funding for the work was available in the Parish Council reserves. Members felt that Mrs Cornwell should contact Mr Bob Murray the Structural Engineer to ask if the quote was reasonable. It was also said that two further quotes should be obtained for the work.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Mr Murray and obtain two further quotes ready for the full Parish Council meeting to be held in January 2014. 
Hire Charges: Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated list of current and proposed Hire Charges. She stated that the matter had been raised as a result of looking at the Utility and Maintenance Costs and from looking at the Charges imposed at other Halls.
Mrs Cornwell stated that perhaps the best comparison was the new Community Hall at Reffley.

It was explained that at Reffley the charge is £22.50 per hour and currently the charge at South Wootton Village Hall is £9.00 per hour. Mrs Cornwell went through the proposals to increase the Monday to Friday 6am to 6pm rate and the Monday to Thursday 6pm to 11.30pm rate to £12.50 per hour with the exception of the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group.
Mrs Cornwell stated that an increase to £12.50 for the Pre-School would mean that their fees would increase by £200 to £300 per term.

Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated letter from Alexandra Birks, the Chairperson for South Wootton Pre-school. Mrs Cornwell went through each point made on the letter. 

Comment was made that whilst the Pre-School use the Village Hall from 8am, they are not charged until 9am. It was also said that the Pre-School use a large amount of storage within the Village Hall which they are not charged additionally for.

Members felt that they did not want to lose the Pre-School and agreed that to increase the Hire Charges to £12.50 per hour would be a significant jump.

After discussion it was felt that a special dispensation for the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group should be allowed. Mr Hofmeister proposed that both the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group should be charged at £11.00 per hour and that the correct hours of use should be charged for, (The Mother and Toddler Group should be charged £11 per hour from 1st April 2014 and the Pre-School should be charged £11 per hour from 1st September 2014) this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour. 
Mrs Cornwell went through the remaining Hire Charges for Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays. After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Hire Charges should be as per the circulated proposal sheet with the above exceptions for the Pre-School and the Mother and Toddler Group; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Disabled Parking Bays: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a recent request which had been made for a designated Car Parking bay at the Village Hall. She informed members that in the past the Parish Council had previously borrowed the necessary equipment from the Borough Council; however this was no longer available. Mrs Cornwell explained that she had made enquiries and had obtained a quote for £474 from a local company to mark out two bays.
Mrs Cornwell felt that this was a lot of money and looked into the possibility of purchasing a stencil. She said that a re-usable stencil could be purchased for £69.95. She stated that Mr Bird has the paint required for the job. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a re-usable stencil for £69.95; this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed.
The Green:  
Equipment Repairs: Mrs Cornwell explained that this matter had previously been raised and discussed by the Finance Committee.  She referred to the circulated list of charges paid for each piece of equipment up to date and said that with each cost broken down, the total expenditure seemed reasonable. 
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mr Bird regarding the costs of the repairs to each piece of equipment and had informed him of the importance of looking after it.

It was said that since Ryan the Apprentice had started working for the Parish Council, the relationship with the Borough Council had become very strong. Mrs Cornwell explained that the Parish Council had previously used R&B Turf and Groundcare for repairs to equipment, however the Borough Council now carry out the servicing of the equipment and the Parish Council only has to pay for the repair parts. 

Grass Cutting Quotes: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated quotes for the Grass Cutting Contract. She said that by combining the costs for the Churchyard, the Cemetery and The Green from each company a total figure could be used to make a fair comparison. Mrs Cornwell stated that the quote from CGM Landscapes was a total of £3,067, the quote from Ultimate Land & Gardens Ltd was £3,330 and the final quote from Countrywide Grounds Maintenance was for £7,925. 

After fully discussing each of the quotes, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should continue its contract with CGM Landscapes for a total cost of £3,067; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
Cemetery:  
Fees: Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spent some time discussing the Cemetery Fees with local Funeral Director, Mr Andrew Thornalley. She stated that he knows all the fees charged locally and kindly gave up his time to assist her to compile a proposal sheet of Cemetery Fees.

Mrs Cornwell went through the proposals for Interment in earthen grave where Exclusive Right of Burial is granted. After discussion it was agreed that exceeding 12 months but not exceeding 12 years, the fee should be free, In addition, Rev Tate proposed that exceeding 12 years the fee should be £300; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 

Mrs Cornwell went through the proposals for Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial in Earthen Grave.  Members agreed that the fee for a Burial Plot should be £320. Members also agreed that the remaining Cemetery fees should be as per the circulated proposal sheet.

A lengthy discussion took place regarding the current double fees which are paid by persons who at the time of death, lived outside the parish of South Wootton for more than three years. It was suggested that these could be increased. Whilst concerns were raised regarding the possible requirement to purchase land for additional Cemetery space, members felt that the double fees should not be increased. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should continue to charge double fees for persons who at the time of death, lived outside the parish of South Wootton for more than three years, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Pots / Knick-knacks: Mrs Cornwell stated that the increasing number of pots, knick-knacks and growing plants had become a problem within the Cemetery. She stated that the Grass cutting contractors had informed her of the difficulties they were experiencing cutting and strimming around particular plots and some neighbouring plot holders had formally complained.
Mrs Cornwell explained that in August 2013 a sign had been placed on the Cemetery gates requesting that such items are removed. Mrs Cornwell said that the problem is ongoing and it was her proposal that a sign should be erected at the end of January 2014, informing visitors to the Cemetery that such items which are not permitted would be removed at the end of February 2014.
Mrs Cornwell said that any items removed could be kept for collection until the end of March 2014, when after such time they would be disposed of. She suggested that certain people who regularly leave such items could be written to individually.
After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that a sign should be erected at the end of January 2014, informing visitors to the Cemetery that such items which are not permitted would be removed at the end of February 2014, and any such items would be kept for collection until the end of March 2014, after which time they would be disposed of. 
SWiB:  
Planned work for the Green: Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the circulated “Plan for work on the Green”. She pointed out one or two minor amendments. 
Mrs Gotts raised concerns regarding the grass cutting over the bulb areas and stated that in previous years these areas had been cut too early. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to Mr Bird regarding the matter and stated that she would highlight the problem to the grass cutting contractors.

Mrs Gotts thanked Mrs Cornwell for arranging for Mr Bourner the Tree Surgeon to look at a rotten tree on the Green. It was confirmed that Mr Bourner would remove the tree on 21st December 2013, weather permitting.

Mrs Gotts stated that the South Wootton in Bloom team would look at the trees on the Green and compile a report of any problem trees. 

Possible Budget Requests: 
Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated sheet detailing items for possible inclusion within the 2014/2015 budget. Members discussed each item on the list and agreed that the figure of £500 for a long reach hedge cutter should be removed. It was said that the figure of £500 for the Pond Road repairs should be reduced to £300.
A discussion took place regarding the £3,000 listed for Wootton Park Pitch Repairs. It was said that pitch repairs were last carried out four years ago, when CGM Landscapes came on to Wootton Park to fill the potholes, re-seed and re-soil. It was said that at that time the charge for the work was £3,400. 
Mrs Cornwell went through the remaining items on the list and all members were happy.
Finally, Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the lay-by opposite the Golf Club. It was said that the area is in need of a Litter Bin and a Dog Waste Bin. 

Members commented that the area is within the Parish of Castle Rising; Mrs Cornwell stated that she would send an email to Lord Howard asking him to consider locating bins in the area.

(Clerk’s Note: A response has been received from Lord Howard. He explains that studies by a variety of national organisations have shown that where there is a litter bin, it tends to attract more litter. He explained that a bin had previously been sited in the area, however the litter situation has much improved since it had been removed.)
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.50pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 5th March 2014 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

5th March 2014 







Chairman
